 MINUTES:  LOMPOC USD WELLNESS COMMITTEE MEETING

January 24, 2013
Our Mission: to promote and support a culture of health and fitness in the Lompoc Unified School District

I. The meeting was called to order at 3:36 pm.  The following people were present:  Kathy Bertelsen, RD (Manager, Child Nutrition Services, LUSD); Michelle MacKinnon, RD (Child Nutrition Supervisor/Dietitian, LUSD); Kirsten Criswell (Orfalea Foundation, School Food Initiative); Carol Arnerich (Lompoc Federation of Teachers); and Tricia Godfrey (School Outreach Manager, Orfalea Foundation, School Food Initiative)
II. Minutes from the previous meeting were approved as written
III. Reports:
1. Kathy reported that she and Michelle submitted the certification materials to CDE for approval of the Child Nutrition Lunch Program regarding the new guidelines.  It was approved for certification for the additional 6 cents per meal reimbursement for this year beginning in October.  
2. Child Nutrition Services was approved for a generous Orfalea grant to remodel Crestview and Hapgood kitchens. The remodels will take place this summer.
IV. Wellness News in the Community:
1. Healthy Lompoc Coalition meeting today –

·  Safe Routes to School update:
1. There will be community meetings at schools to address parent safety concerns and provide education on the program

2. The grant will provide crossing guards

3. Spring focus is bicycle safety

4. May is “Bike to School” month – there will be “Bike Rodeos” at the 7 town elementary schools – skills training will be provided for the students
· There will be a Community Health Summit in Lompoc – tentative date 9/13/13

1. Topics to include:  Access to healthy food, worksite health promotion and Land use to support healthy use of infrastructure

· Food Bank of Santa Barbara County upcoming programs - 
1. Kids farmers markets held the 4th Tuesday of the month at BV and Boys and Girls Club

2. Healthy Food Panty scheduled to begin in March – it is like a health fair held at a central location where schools are invited

3. Nutritional Independence – a class for high school students where they learn cooking skills, nutrition ed and budgeting

4. TLC – Teens Learn Cooking – an after school program for middle schools where they cook using “stealth health” tactics

V. Examples of “wellness” working in the District – 
1. The preliminary work has begun to get the refrigerated, water filtration refill station up at Miguelito.  Miguelito, Clarence Ruth and Hapgood all received water refill station grants this year.  
2. Miguelito received a Garden grant from Orfalea.  Markie Cowens reports that it is scheduled to go in on February 2nd and that they have a great committee of volunteers and Garden Education Manager (GEM) which the grant supports.
3. Kudos to Karl Krugmeier, Principal at Clarence Ruth – he discovered a school food sale going on at the pre-school on his campus so he contacted us to review the “competitive food sales rules” and intervened!
4. Kirsten reported on the “Cooking in the Garden” class that she and Linda Martinson (GEM) taught in the school garden at La Canada.  They made a Quinoa salad using celery and herbs from the garden with the students, which they topped with a scratch vinaigrette dressing.  Four classrooms participated. 

5. Tricia reported about the positive feedback she received at Hapgood Elementary School when she met with the principal and teachers to discuss the value of “recess before lunch” and “universal breakfast in the classroom”.  Carmen Chavez is considering piloting these programs at Hapgood.  Kathy is making arrangements for the principal and staff to visit schools in Santa Barbara County where they are successfully running these programs.  
VI. Committee comments or issues that need to be addressed regarding wellness in the district -  
1. Kirsten reported seeing an incident during lunch at a school where children were disciplined by revoking their recess, a practice that goes against the District’s wellness policy.  Kathy said she would look into it.  
VII. Goals for the year – develop a sample school wellness policy for the principals
1. Because there are different regulations for elementary and secondary schools - Kathy suggested having two separate wellness policies, which the committee agreed to.
2. A draft of each was provided to the committee to discuss

3. The committee reviewed about half of the elementary draft and agreed on several changes.

4. Kathy will update the document and bring back for review next month

5. The committee agreed they would like to finalize the documents to present to the Admin. Council this school year.
VIII. Meeting dates – usually the 4th Thursday of the month from 3:30 to 4:30.
Our next meeting for the year is February 28th from 3:30 – 4:30 at the Central Kitchen.  
IX.  The meeting adjourned at 4:30 pm. 
